MINUTES of the Finance Committee (Budget) Meeting of Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday 25th November 2013 at Crown Chambers, Market Place, Melksham at 7.00pm

Present:  Cllr Richard Wood (Chair); Cllr John Glover (Vice Chair); Cllrs. Alan Baines, 

Rolf Brindle and Pat Nicol
Cllrs Gregory Coombes and Paul Carter attended as observers and took no part in voting. 

Apologies: Cllr Mike Mills
318/13
Declarations of Interest:  It was noted that those Councillors who were resident in the Parish had a Dispensation for Precept setting.  Cllr Coombes declared an interest in the budget item relating to proposed dropped kerbs in Corsham Road, as a resident of Corsham Road.  Cllr Glover declared an interest in the items relating to the Council allotments when they were discussed, as a tenant.  Cllr Wood declared an interest in the Chair’s Allowance and left the room when it was discussed. 
319/13
Finance:
a) Receipts: Resolved: The following Receipts be noted:

Allotment rent







£          17.50

Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field: AFC Melksham (1st installment of 2)
£       250 .00

Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field: Melksham Town FC (Youth)

£     1,663.75
b) Accounts for Payment: Resolved:  The following accounts were checked and approved for payment: 

4492
GreenSward Sports Consultancy: Bowerhill Sports Field
£        842.89


October contract works £453.41 Socket Caps £29 Extra cut



& collect grass to central area £220 + VAT

4493
Richard Murphy: Tree work at Shaw Playing Field

£        920.00

4494
Avon IT Systems: 2 x USB for back ups £16 each, Colour
£        174.00



Printer/Scanner £55  Video Cable £23 PC (for Jo) £135 



Associated pc support (2hrs) £35 per hr + VAT

4495
SLCC: Annual membership 2014



£        184.00

4496
Condor Office Solutions: Photocopying charges 15/7/13
£        164.83



- 21/10/13 £137.36 + VAT

4497
J Beaven: October cleaning at Bowerhill Sports Pavilion
£        121.25



£90 Cleaning materials £31.25

4498
Viking: Stationery £101.98 + VAT



£        122.38

4499
TOTAL Equipment Ltd: Electricity contribution for Crown
£        115.53



Chambers Sept & Oct £107.20 + VAT

4500
British Telecom: Broadband for Crown Chambers 

£        103.47



Nov, Dec, Jan £86.23 + VAT

4501
Consortium: Stationery £59.81 + VAT


£          71.78

4502
MelkshamTown Council: Remembrance Wreath

£          17.00



(from Chair’s Allowance)

4503
Playforce: 2 x 4 way rope connectors for repair to rope
£          16.80


climbing play equipment at Beanacre £14 + VAT

4504
Buildbase: Maintenance materials £8.27 + VAT

£            9.92

Salaries: 
4505
Mrs Mary Jarvis: November salary + additional hours (8)




(including 1 day sick pay £106.02)

4506
Mrs Teresa Strange: November salary + additional hours


(16¾) + Expenses (Postage £1.69, Cleaning mtrls £4.32

Diary for Crown Chambers £2.49, Toilet rolls £1.54 + VAT

4507
Mrs Joanne Eccleston: November salary (incl w/c 28th



Oct + additional hrs (19¼)

4508
Mr Terry Cole: w/e 19/10/13 – 09/11/13 + travel allowance




£41.67 + Mileage £38.80

4509
Mrs Margaret Mylchreest: November salary + tax refund


4510
Mrs Elaine Cranton: October office cleaning 





(NB: at new Minimum Wage rate of £6.31 per hour)







Total Salaries:
 
£     4,137.07
4511
Wiltshire Council - Wiltshire Pension Fund: 


£        963.78



Supearannuation for Jarvis, Strange & Eccleston



(NB: Joanne Eccleston now contributing to scheme)

4512
Inland Revenue: PAYE Tax & NI contributions

£        840.87
320/13
Living Wage: (See Min. 279b)  The Finance Officer presented her report with details of the impact of implementing the Living Wage (now £7.65 per hour) for the member of staff currently on National Minimum Wage (£6.31 per hour), and the impact on other staffing scales with budgetary options.   
Cllr Glover commented that although he felt that staff would not take the opportunity to request it, it nevertheless opened up the principle of increasing wages for all staff.  

Cllr Baines explained that is was very difficult to justify to the members of the public a 21% pay increase for an individual member of staff, with no change in role.  Especially as the other members of staff were restricted to a 1% increase as negotiated by the National Joint Council (NJC) for Local Government Services and relevant unions. Unless the requirements of the position had been shown to change, then no one should expect that level of pay rise. However, Cllr Baines went on to propose that the Office Cleaner’s pay increase from the National Minimum Wage to Scale Point SCP 6.  He also felt that in recognition of the work and experience of the Parish Caretaker that his salary be reviewed when that of the Minute Secretary’s salary is reviewed at the end of her probation period (end of January). 
Recommended: 1. The scale point for the Office Cleaner rise from National Minimum Wage (£6.31 per hour) to Scale Point SCP6 (£6.56 per hour). 2. The Parish Caretaker’s Scale Point be reviewed with that of the Minute Secretary in February.

321/13
Local Council Tax Support Grant: 
a) 2013/14 Grant Shortfall:  The Finance Officer reported that the Parish Council had requested compensation to mitigate their shortfall of grant in 2013/14 in the recent Wiltshire Council Consultation on the Local Council Tax Support Grant, but had not formally requested compensation.  The Parish Council felt that they had received an unfair loss as the 2013/14 top up grant was based on the precept of £107,000 from the previous year 2012/13 and not the new figure of £114,000 which reflected the new houses occupied in the Parish (assuming 0% Precept increase).  In the lobbying letter (Jan 2013) to Eric Pickles from Jane Scott, Leader of Wiltshire Council and Jon Hubbard, Leader of Lib Dem Party, Wiltshire Council the “true impact for 2013/14” was quoted with Melksham Without Parish Council worse off by £7,451.50.  It is this figure that the Parish Council has suffered as a shortfall.  The lobbying letter shows the true impact for all the Parish and Town Councils in Wiltshire with most suffering a loss of less than £100 and some Councils even being better off. The Finance Officer reported that at the recent Consultation meeting the Director of Finance, Michael Hudson commented that Melksham Without were one of only three Councils that lost out greatly last year; and confirmed again at the Cabinet Meeting on the 21st November that they needed to find a way of distributing the grant between the Parish and Town Councils and unfortunately with a “one size fits all” approach the Parish Council were right at the end of the spectrum and losing out. 
Recommendation:  The Council request compensation of £7,451.50 for the shortfall of Local Council Tax Support Grant in 2013/14. 
b) 2014/15 Grant – Outcome of Cabinet Meeting 21st November:  The Finance Officer and Clerk reported on the Cabinet Meeting that they attended to request a fairer way of distributing the Local Council Support Tax Grant, representing the Parish Council view that it would be fairer to distribute by electorate rather than the present system which favours Town Councils with large precepts, with the rural areas suffering in comparison.  The Cabinet recommended that the Grant be distributed as per last year, and would be 35% less than in 2013/14.  For the Parish Council this would see their Grant of £2,313.20 of 2013/14 reduce to £1,503.58 in 2014/15. It was noted that the 2014/15 Grant was still based on the grant of the year before, which the Parish Council suffered a loss on and that this compounded the loss year on year.
The Clerk reported that she and the Finance Officer met with Wiltshire Cllr Simon Killane after the meeting, who requested that the Parish Council write to him in his capacity as Chair of the Scrutiny Committee to enable him to take up the matter with Wiltshire MPs.  Jane Scott had also requested at the Cabinet Meeting that Parish and Town Councils take up the loss of tax base with the Government direct.
c) Letter to Brandon Lewis, Parliamentary Under Secretary of State at the Department for Communities and Local Government: The Committee noted a recent newspaper article where Brandon Lewis was quoted “We are considering extending the council tax referendum provisions to Parish Councils which we have the power to do in law”.  The article goes on to criticize Parish and Town Councils who’s Precept rose more than the level of inflation, but makes no reference to the reduction in their Tax Base due to the Government’s change in apportioning Council Tax benefit last year.  Recommended: The Council write to Brandon Lewis in protest that capping will be brought in as Councils had high Precept rises in 2013/14, as this was a direct result of the impact on tax bases from the Government’s action in localising Council Tax Support in December 2012. 
322/13
Review of Estimate for the current year’s spending 2013/14: 

a)   MUGA, Hornchurch Road: The Finance Officer explained that the final Draft Budget to be presented to the Full Council would include the expected income and expenditure for the proposed MUGA (Multi Use Games Area) but at this stage of the Committee review had been omitted as the figures made it difficult to ascertain the differences year on year.  £32,500 is the committed amount under the Section 106 for the planning application W/12/01256 (Land north of Dakota Close and Hornchurch Road).  It was noted that the deadline for quotations for the new MUGA was midday on Thursday 5th December.  

b)   Income – General Account:  In the General Account the projected balance last November to carry forward on 1st April 2013 was £4,288.22 but the actual balance as at the end of Year Accounts 31st March 2013 was some £6,535.59 higher at £10,823.81. This was due to the following reasons; £11,000 was received from Wiltshire Council towards the first year maintenance costs of Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field but as Wiltshire Council were still committed to their contract with English Landscapes they continued to do this maintenance themselves until the end of May 2013. A contribution to the CATG of £1,500 was committed for Whitley Footway Phase 2, but although the work was done in 2012/13 the invoice was not received until this financial year. Other savings were made at the Special Budget Meeting on 7th Jan 13 as a result of the reduction of tax base necessitating budget cuts. This £10,823.81 c/f has now been split between the General Account (£4,662.63), and a new Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field account (£6,161.18).

Income for the current year 2013/14 (incl Balance C/F from 2012/13) is estimated to be £114,939.06; £757.16 lower than originally estimated at £115,696.22.  This is due to income not expected for the sponsorship of Western Way roundabout as the sponsor is now sourcing the contractor himself; and no potential income from sponsored bins. Recommendation: The revised estimate for income for the General Account for 2013/14 in the General Account be £114,939.06 plus £32,500 for MUGA at Hornchurch Road.
c)   Income – Allotments:  At Berryfield Allotments there are 18 full plots (some let as half plots) and 1 smaller plot.  This gives an annual income of £637.50 if all let, excluding any additional re-lets.

At Briansfield Allotments there are 32 half plots and 4 quarter plots, this gives an annual income of £595 if all let.   Recommendation:  The revised estimate for income for Allotments for 2013/14 be £1,232.50.
d)   Income – Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field:   A figure of £4,600 had been shown as income from bookings for the Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field by the football teams (Melksham United (youth) and AFC Melksham (Sunday league)) based on the figure that they said that they paid English Landscapes (£5,500 per year) but proportioned for 10 months (as English Landscapes were maintaining the field until the end of May 2013.)

However, it has now been ascertained that the figure quoted by Melksham United was for all the pitches they booked in Melksham and not just for Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field.  The invoice for the booking of pitches for the 2013/14 season, which has been paid, is for £1,663.75. It was noted that Melksham United have now transformed to become the youth arm of Melksham Town FC

AFC Melksham have paid £725 in the past, but have negotiated a reduction in their season invoice to £500 as they are only playing 8-10 matches all season.  It is hoped that the Council can attract other bookings for Sunday afternoons when the pitch is now free. This invoice is being paid in 2 installments, £250 paid to date. 

Mike Rogers at AFC Melksham has been successfully in securing a number of adhoc football pitch bookings, charged at £50 per session with £250 received to date. £20 has been received from the ATC for an archery session they held on the Sports Field.  

The revised figure for Income for the Sports Field for 2013/14 is estimated at £2,663.75. This obviously does not cover the expenditure on the Sports Field for this year, and £10,000 has been shown as a transfer from the Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field reserve.
The Finance Officer reported that the majority of paperwork from Melksham Town FC (youth) and AFC Melksham had been received for their Season 2013/14 bookings, including payments of invoices to date.  However, neither teams had paid the required £300 deposit.  

Recommendation: 1. The Council transfer £1,000 from the Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Reserve to the new Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Account.
2. The Council write formally to Melksham Town FC (youth) and AFC Melksham to request the deposit required.. 
e) Expenditure – General Account:  The overall original estimate for expenditure for 2013/14 was £104,088.00 but estimated now to be £114,632.76; £10,544.76 higher.  The Finance Officer reported on the changes made in the Budget and the Committee noted the report accompanying the draft Budget. 

There have been several changes to staffing personnel; changes in roles, responsibilities and hours and additional hours worked by existing staff members to cover sickness and staff leaving.  This also gives implications to the amount of NI and superannuation paid. These are broken down on the Budget, but in essence, the figure originally budgeted for 2013/14 for the office staff (including employer contributions to Superannuation and NI) was £53,825 and is now expected to be £56,048.51.  To date £2,320.73 has been paid in sick pay in 2013/14 (of which £1,329.40 was SSP (Statutory Sick Pay), with £1,146.25 being SSP recovered against the NI payments due to the Inland Revenue.
i)    Shaw & Whitley Flooding Group: The Shaw & Whitley Flood Group have requested a contribution to the printing costs for including a leaflet in the next Connect publication, a separate sum of £60 has been shown in the Budget for this.  Cllr Glover requested that any amount paid now, was reflected in the grant consideration for Connect in 2014/15. Recommended: The Council pay £60 contribution to “Connect” for the additional printing costs incurred for including the Shaw & Whitley Flooding Group’s leaflet in their December issue. 
ii) Crown Chambers Business Rates:  The Council had received a 100% small business relief discount for the rates at Crown Chambers, however, a bill for £1,667.84 was received on 15th November with the discount cancelled from 1st June 2012 as the Council now owns Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field.  

Recommendation: The Council write to Michael Hudson, Finance Director of Wiltshire Council to seek discretionary relief for the rates for Crown Chambers for 2013/14 and for Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field for  2012/13 and 2013/14.
iii) Request for Dropped Kerbs, Corsham Road:  There has been a request for dropped kerbs on the Corsham Road, between First and Middle Lane by residents who use a mobility scooter.  An amount has been shown for this in the current financial year, as it would be hoped that this work could be completed at the same time as the Phase 3 works.  Cllr Baines commented that the CATG only had funding for 3½ pairs of dropped kerbs for the whole Melksham Community Area.  The Finance Officer advised that Cllr Chivers was taking the request to the Area Board as well. It was agreed that further investigation into the request was required. Cllr Baines proposed that £500 be put in the 2013/14 Budget for dropped kerbs in the Parish, this was carried with two abstainsions.   Recommended: The Council put £500 in the 2013/14 Budget for dropped kerbs in the Parish.  
iv) Funding Contribution for Wilts & Berks Canal Trust for an Economic Impact Study: Cllr Brindle made a request for funding to be considered for the Wilts & Berks Canal Trust for a Economic Impact Study. It was noted that the Melksham Trust had pledged £500 and Melksham Town Council had pledged £1,000.  The last study had been completed in 1999 and the aim of the Study was to form part of the Big Lottery grant application for the Canal.  Cllr Baines queried if the Study was related to the Planning Application. Cllr Brindle explained that the grant application lead on from the Planning Application but was a separate entity.  A decision on the Planning Application was now expected in the Spring as the wildlife reports were on hold as the wildlife were now in hibernation.  Cllr Baines requested that any funding awarded by the Council was linked to mitigating the effect of the canal on the Berryfield community with their loss of village hall and play area, with no commitment to replace either.  Whilst the Committee agreed with Cllr Baines’ view, it was felt that it could not be linked to any funding provided.  Recommendation: The Council pledge £500 to the Wilts & Berks Canal Trust towards their Economic Impact Study, of which the Council would like to receive a copy.
v)  Training Course for new Minute Secretary: The Committee noted that the previously identified course for the Minute Secretary had not proved practicable as very short notice had been provided by WALC.  An alternative one day course was running on 31st January which was more in-depth, at the cost of £85 + VAT.  Recommendation: The Minute Secretary attend the WALC Clerk Training session on 31st January at £85 + VAT.
vi) Purchase of updated books: The Finance Officer requested the purchase of two revised publications to ensure that the Council Officers had up to date reference materials.  Recommendation: The Council purchase the new edition of “Local Council Administration” by Charles Arnold Baker at £60 + VAT and the revised “Clerk’s Manual” at £32.50 + VAT. 

vii) Revised Estimate for Expenditure for General Account 2013/14: Recommendation: The revised estimate for spending 2013/14 in the General Account be £114,632.76 plus £32,500 for the MUGA at Hornchurch Road plus £6,500 VAT.
f) Expenditure – Allotment Account:  There were no expected changes in the expenditure of the Allotment Account apart from the predicted amount for water usage bills which may differ from that used.  This will not be known until the bill arrives; only two bills per year are received and therefore it is difficult to judge as usage is so weather dependant. The first bill totals £189.90 against a budget of £480.  It was noted that the expenditure for the Allotment Account for 2013/14 will remain at £1,480.  Recommendation:  The estimated expenditure for the Allotment account be £1,480.
g) Expenditure – Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Account:   A sum of £12,500 had been put aside for the maintenance of the Sports Field based on the previous budgets produced for the Sports Field.  This has now been broken down into the individual elements such as the main grasscutting and line marking contract for £5,441 for the year and then subsequent additional requests to date.  It is anticipated that there will be further requests for additional cuts and line marking as the new contract settles down and the true requirements are evaluated.  A nominal sum of £1,500 has been shown for any spiking and sanding that may be required in the early Spring before matches commence next Season. 

£500 has been included for legal fees as the Council currently has a Solicitor acting on their behalf regarding the licence required for the Herman Miller planning application.  

A rates bill was received on 15th November for £1,386.74 for the Sports Field, ways of receiving relief from this bill are now being investigated. 
i) Pavilion Cleaning: Costs relating to the Pavilion have been removed from the budget as this is still currently the responsibility of Wiltshire Council. The cost for cleaning the Pavilion has been revised to £800 based on the 6 month contract let.  

The Finance Officer reported that the cleaning contractor had now advised that public liability insurance had been arranged.  As soon as the Finance Officer had sight of this insurance arrangement then the two cheques authorised for payment would be released (Chq 4476 & 4497).

 ii)  Revised Estimate for Expenditure for Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Account 2013/14: Recommendation: The revised estimate for spending 2013/14 in the General Account be £12,669.40.
h)   Reserves for 2013/14:  The reserves balance as shown on the actual end of year figures (31/3/13) was £82,625.  
Anticipated spend from Reserves was £10,000 for Bowerhill Sports Field maintenance. 

The following Reserves have / are anticipated to be spent this financial year: 

Shaw Hall & Playing Field

£  1,120
Tree work

General Highway & Footway/Lighting 
£  1,500
Whitley Footway Ph 2

General Highway & Footway/Lighting
£     500
Safety handrail West Hill 

Community Projects/Match Funding
£  1,000
Whitley Footway Ph 3

Contigency /Staff Reserve

£  1,200
To cover sick pay not recovered

Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field 

£10,000
Sports Field maintenance







£15,320
The following Reserves are proposed to be transferred this financial year: 

T (i) Transfer £10,000 from Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Reserve to the Bowerhill Jubliee Sports Field Account. 
Cllr Glover emphasised that the overspend on the Expenditure this year demonstrated the need to build up the Reserves for the future.  Recommendation: The Finance Officer prepare a report on the allocation of Reserves for 2013/14 for a 2nd Budget meeting to be held on Monday 2nd December. 

DRAFT BUDGET 2014/15

323/13
Income – Allotment Account 2014/15: Cllr Glover raised concerns that the Allotment account was showing a deficit in 2014/15 and that the allotments although not run to make a profit, should however break even and not run at a deficit.  It was agreed that both the income of the Allotments, as well as the expenditure needed to be reviewed.   The expected income for the Allotment account would be £1,232.50 if all plots were let; if the rents were raised as per the following Recommendation, the income would be £1,410. Recommendation: The Council raise the rent for the allotments with effect from 1st October 2013; from £17.50 to £20 for a half plot and from £35 to £40 for a full plot. 
324/13
Income – Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Account 2014/15:  The Committee noted that as part of the change in ownership of the youth teams now being the youth arm of Melksham Town FC, Rob Bridges had advised that in the future all their matches and training will be done at the new Melksham Town FC pitches to be built at Woolmore Farm, relocated as part of the Campus proposals.  It is assumed for this Budget purpose that the teams will still be playing some of their matches at the Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field in 2014/15 as the new Football Club has not yet started construction.  The income for the Sports Field has been based on that of this current year at £2,663.75.
325/13
Expenditure – General Account 2014/15: Expenditure in the General Account is budgeted at £116,709.11
Generally, costs for consumables have been uplifted by 2.7%.  The Consumer Prices Index (CPI) rate of inflation in September 2013 was 2.7%. This September inflation figure is what the Government use to set State Pension, Income Tax allowances, NI thresholds, Tax Credits etc. for the following financial year commencing in April.

326/13
Administration Costs: Grant Thornton were appointed as the External Auditors for the five years 2012/13 to 2016/17 with the scale of fees shown at £400 for the Parish Council. 

Copier costs may increase slightly as the 5 year warranty expired in September 2013. The maintenance contract will continue on the same basis with call out visits included in the monthly contract charge, except that the Council will now be liable to pay for any parts, which previously were provided under warranty. 

A sum of £200 has been included for a replacement computer for the Clerk, as the machine is now getting older and slower; the other staff computers have all been replaced recently.


Recommendation: The following amounts are allocated: 
Audit




£    635

Elections – casual vacancy

£    500

Postage



£    825

Administration & Stationery

£    540

Copier costs/maintenance

£    630

Binding of Minute books

£      75

Advertising – general


£    515

Advertising – Quarterly newsletters
£    615

Website Hosting/IT Support

£    650
New office equipment


£    200

Room hire



£      25

Telephone/Broadband


£    825
Total




£6,035
327/13
Council Office Costs: A rates demand for Crown Chambers was received on 15th November for £2,055.90, with no small business rates relief shown due to the Council now owning Bowerhill Sports Field.  Investigation will now take place to try and mitigate this rates demand; with options in the way the Sports Field is managed a possibility, as is requesting discretionary rates relief from Wiltshire Council a possibility (if not, for Crown Chambers but may be for the Sports Field). 

Recommendation: The following amounts are allocated: 


Crown Chambers rent


£  6,600

Crown Chambers rates

£  2,055.90

Crown Chambers maintenance
£     365

Crown Chambers building insurance
£     740

Crown Chambers electric

£  1,400

Office cleaning and materials

£   1,050
Total




£12,210.90
328/13
Staffing Costs: Office staff training costs have been based on the need for new First Aid training (£55) as the current qualification expires Jan 15, new Fire Marshall training (£50) as current qualification expires Aug 2014.  It is noted that the current Level 2 H&S qualification held by the Clerk does not expire until 2015/16. 

The figure shown for the Clerk shows a reduction of hours from April 2014, as per the new Staffing arrangements agreed in Summer 2013.  The budget figure shows a reduction of 6 hours (1 day) per week for the Clerk. The budget figure for the Assistant Clerk/Finance Officer show an increase of 5 hours (1 day) per week to reflect this change.  

The Wiltshire Pension Fund issued a warning earlier this year that the 18.1% employer contribution paid into employee’s superannuation schemes is likely to rise by 1% in 2014/15, this has been reflected in the Budget. It is noted that they expect it to rise by another 1% in April 2015 and 2016 too.


Recommendation: The following amounts are allocated: 
Clerk





) 

Assistant Clerk & Finance Officer    

)
£45,411.21



Minute Secretary & Parish Assistant

)


Parish Assistant



)


National Insurance (Employer contribution)

£  2,800

Superannuation (Employer contribution)

£  8,040

Office Staff Training




£     150
Total






£56,401.21
329/13
Chair’s Allowance: Cllr Glover chaired this item as the Chairman  had declared an interest.  Recommendation: The Chairman’s Allowance rise from £550 to £575 for 2014/15.
330/13
Members’ Expenses and Training: It was noted that less money had been put aside for Members Training (£500 this year) as it is anticipated that new Councillors will have completed induction training by then. Recommendation: £100 be allocated
331/13
Caretaker & Parish Enhancement: The Caretaker Salary includes an additional sum pending the review of the Caretaker salary in February (See Min. 320/13).


The cost of Parish Insurance will rise (shown as £2,500 with £2,150 this year) as we wish to include defibrillators, and possible new Street furniture (noticeboards and benches) in the future.

The Street furniture budget shows a figure of £2,000 however the current requests for street furniture,  including those from Councillors and advice from the Parish Caretaker on items that need replacing, totals £3,580. 

Recommendation: The following amounts be allocated:
Parish Insurance


£  2,500


Caretaker costs incl training

£  8,420

New equipment / Equipment hire
£     100


Maintenance materials

£     350


Weedspraying



£     815


New street furniture


£  2,000
Total




£14,185
332/13
Grants & Subscriptions: No increase has been shown for the General Grants; no increase was made last year either. A small rise had been shown for the two Village Halls at Shaw and Bowerhill.  In light of the expenditure that the Parish Council has incurred this year for tree works at  Shaw Playing Field, there is an option that the Council may decide to retain part of the grant that they have previously given to the Shaw Hall & Playing Field Committee and take over the maintenance of the Playing Field themselves;  this has been broken down on the budget. 

Subscriptions are shown as £1,000.  When the Council review the subscriptions at the June Finance Committee they may wish to evaluate the use of the WALC/NALC annual subscription as value for money (Cost in 2013/14 £883.18 + VAT comprising of £505 for WALC and £328.18 for NALC). 

Recommendation: The following amounts are allocated:

General Grants


£  7,000


Grant – Shaw Hall


£  2,650


Grant – Shaw Playing Field

£     585


Grant – Bowerhill Hall

£  2,650


Subscriptions



£  1,000

Total




£13,885
333/13
Village Halls and Youth Work: £1,000 has been put aside for a concrete table tennis table at the planned MUGA (Multi Use Games Area) at Hornchurch Road. This is subject to the Section 106 funding available; it is planned to apply for other funding avenues to enhance the provision at the MUGA.  BRAG (Bowerhill Residents Action Group) are submitting their own Area Board grant application for benches at the MUGA. 

Recommendation: The following amounts are allocated:
Beanacre Play Park rent and grasscutting
£     660


Play Inspections – Shaw & Beanacre

£     155


Play Area repairs



£     345


Parish Youth




£     500

Table tennis table Hornchurch Road MUGA
£  1,000
Total





£ 2,660
334/13
Joint Projects with Melksham Town Council: 

a) Neighbourhood Plan:   A sum of £6,667 has been shown as a contribution to the Joint Neighbourhood Plan with the Town Council.  David Way, the Wiltshire Council adviser, was asked at a recent meeting what sum of money needed to be put aside for the Plan in the next financial year and his advice was £20,000, this has been nominally split 1/3 vs 2/3 with the Town Council. Cllr Wood reported on the Neighbourhood Planning Steering Group meeting held on 20th November and that the Town Council were unhappy with that suggestion and were looking for a 50/50 split.  There was then further suggestion from the Town Council that they should benefit from the CIL (Community Infrastructure Levy) for development in the Parish. 


The Committee discussed the Parish Council’s wish to ensure that residents in the Town and Parish all contributed equitably to the joint Neighbourhood Plan, and felt that the fairest way was therefore to split the cost by the number of electorate ie. 33/66 split.  An alternative solution was muted, with the split by tax base numbers. 

The Clerk explained that the Staffing Budget (See Min. 328/13) did not include any sum to reflect Council staff time in relation to the Neighbourhood Plan. 
Recommendation: £6,667 be allocated to the Neighbourhood Plan. 

b) Visit Wiltshire: An evaluation is currently underway by the Town Council and Melksham Without Parish Council into entering into a partnership with “Visit Wiltshire”, a nominal sum of £350 has been shown at present which is half of the total £700 quoted.  Recommendation: £350 be allocated to the Visit Wiltshire project.
c) Envolve:  A sum of £100 had provisionally been shown in the Budget for a joint partnership with the Town Council for a community engagement website called Envolve. Recommendation: The Council do not proceed with the community engagement website Envolve. 
335/13
Online Mapping: A sum of £90 has been shown for an online mapping provision for the Council.  This would allow staff to search and print out a host of up to date Ordnance Survey maps, without access and copyright infringement issues. There is an initial £20 set up fee, and then annual £70 fee.  Recommendation: £90 be allocated for online mapping.
336/13
Grasscutting contracts:  It was agreed that there is scope for the Council to review its current grass cutting commitments and look at requesting contractors to complete all the Parish grasscutting under one contract. Currently separate contracts are held for cutting the grass at Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field, Briansfield  & Berryfield Allotments, Beanacre Play area and Church car park, and potentially the grass cutting completed by the Parish Caretaker at the allotments, and the grass cutting of the Shaw Playing Field.  With regards to the MUGA at Hornchurch Road, the Council only want to adopt the MUGA play area and not the whole open space but there may still be a limited amount of grass cutting needed there.  The Council is also looking at planting behind the Turbine at Bowerhill, and this too could be included in an encompassing contract. 
Recommendation: The Council look at investigating the possibility of letting their grass cutting contracts to one contractor to gain economies of scale. 
337/13
VAT: VAT expenditure may be higher than the £3,000 budgeted for; this is dependant on whether the expenditure for the MUGA is in this financial year or next. VAT is claimed back the following year. A separate sum is now shown for VAT that the Council are unable to claim back, this is for items of expenditure on the Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field that are specific to the football pitches as an income is received for the pitches ie: the general grass cutting for the whole playing field will have the VAT claimed back, but the Council is unable to claim back for expenditure on line marking the pitches.  Recommendation: The following amounts are to be allocated: 

VAT to be claimed back
£3,000


VAT unable to claim back
£   500
338/13
Estimate for Expenditure for General Account 2014/15: Recommendation: The revised estimate for spending 2014/15  in the General Account be £116,709.11 plus £32,500 for the MUGA at Hornchurch Road plus £6,500 VAT.
339/13
Expenditure – Allotment Account 2014/15: (See also Min. 323/13)  The Committee discussed ways of cutting the expenditure on the allotments to ensure that the account would break even and not be in a deficit position.  It was noted that the grass at the Berryfield allotments is cut by the Caretaker with a lawn mower whereas the grass at Briansfield allotments is cut by a contractor as the wider tracks necessitated a ride on mower. The grasscutting specification could now be cut back as the tracks between the allotments could now be cut by the tenants (as in Berryfields) whereas when the contract was set up the plots were only just being set up and occupied, and had previously been a field.  The plots and tracks were now much more defined.  

As per Min. 337/13, the Grasscutting of the verge at Berryfield and the main tracks at Briansfield could be considered under a wider contract for all grasscutting in the Parish.


The tenants at Briansfield had requested another trough for water access, it was felt that at present there was no funding available for this requirement. It was suggested that the tenants could apply for funding themselves if formed into an Allotment Club, as previously considered. Until further bills were received for water charges, it is unable to ascertain whether the current trend of higher water expenditure at Berryfield will continue, or whether the lower usage was due to less tenants during the initial set up of the allotments at Briansfield.

Recommendation: The following amounts be allocated: 


Water charges – Berryfield


£   240


Water charges – Briansfield


£   240


Allotment Warden (1 hour per week)

£   435

Allotment Warden Fuel reimbursement
£     90


Maintenance Materials


£   100


Berryfield – to cut grass verge

£     50


Briansfield – grass cutting contract

£   350







£1,505
340/13
Expenditure – Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field 2014/15: The current contract for the grasscutting and line marking at the Sports Field will need to be reviewed before the end of its year run, and evaluated and re-let.  It may be that there will be scope for combining the Council’s grasscutting contracts across the Parish into one contract.  In terms of next year’s budget the figures for this year have been used and the main contract figure increased by 2.7% in line with inflation.  Costs for additional works have also been shown, but it may be that these will become included in the revised contract moving forward.  A meeting is being held with the maintenance contractor later in the week to review the current contract as the current contractor had raised concerns that the scheduling of cuts and line marking was not working well, necessitating reactive requests for additional work

The cost for the Pavilion cleaning is shown as double that of last year as that was only for a 6 month contract.  
The rates for the Sports Field are as per the bill received on 15th November for which relief will be sought. 

The Committee noted that the following expenditure had been allocated however this expenditure was subject to change pending the outcome of the contract review. 

Recommendation: 


Grasscutting and line marking contract

£  5,600


Grasscutting – extra to contract


£  1,000


Line marking – extra to contract


£     160



Supply of top soil/crack repairs/chain harrow
£  1,000


Additional works in early Spring (spikng/sanding)
£  1,500


Miscellaneous





£     100


Pavilion Cleaning 




£  1,600

Rates – Sports Field 




£  1,709.40








£12,669.40
341/13
Reserves for Major/Capital Projects 2014/15:  A new Reserve has been started for Elections (May 2017) following the advice received at the Election training early in 2013, attended by the Clerk and Finance Officer.  The May 2013 elections were provided free of charge by Wiltshire Council. However, this was part of the negotiation with the Parish and Town Councils to bring their elections in line with the new Unitary Council election cycle. The Parish and Town Councils had to wait 6 years before the last election.  As the free elections were the incentive for this agreement, it has been suggested that this may not be the case for the next election.

A new Reserve has been started for the replacement of the safety surfacing at the play area in Beanacre.  This safety surfacing had several mentions in the latest ROSPA report (inspected September 2013).  At present the issue is where the surface shrinks for the outer rim and the Caretaker is doing a good job in filling the cracks with soil and grass seed to form a solution to this seasonal problem.  However, funds do now need to start to be put aside for the replacement of the safety surfacing, as the Council has been doing over recent years for the Shaw Play area safety surfacing. 

The play equipment at Shaw Play area was installed in the early 1990s and now is getting to the end of its life, a new Reserve has been set up to save funds towards the replacement of the play equipment. 

The Committee discussed the Reserves to be made for major projects in 2013/14 and 2014/15 and asked the Finance Officer to draft a revised Budget with the changes in the Reserves that they discussed. These Reserves and revised Budget would then be reviewed at a second Budget meeting the following week. 

Recommendation: The Finance Officer prepare a revised draft Budget for 2013/14 and 2014/15 incorporating additional Reserves, for review at a second Budget meeting of the Finance Committee to be held on Monday 2nd December at 8.30 following the special Planning meeting. 

342/13
Anticipated spending from Reserves 2014/15: At present there are no amounts proposed to be spent from reserves in 2014/15, but a transfer of £10,000 from Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Reserve to Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Account. Recommendation: The Council transfer £10,000 from the Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Reserve to Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field Account in 2014/15. 
343/13
Income & Council Precept 2014/15:  The Finance Officer advised that with the potential introduction of capping of Parish and Town Council precepts in the future, as per the current media speculation, it would be very difficult to raise the precept by even a small percentage in the near future, without triggering a referendum.
It was noted that Wiltshire Council have been strongly advising that this is the year to make a rise in Precept if it’s anticipated that additional funding is needed in future years.  The top up grant will reduce year on year as the Government have already indicated that it will decrease and then disappear over the next few years.  The funding received from Wiltshire Council from central Government is not ringfenced and they have no statutory obligation to pass it on to Parish and Town Councils.  (NB: Some Local Authorities in the UK did not pass on any funding at all last year, Swindon being one of them). 

The Parish Council is aware that there will be a Boundary Review in 2017.  It may well be that the bulk of the new houses East of Melksham will become part of the Town’s boundary in 2017 and this loss of income will impact the Budget severely in 2017 onwards.   The Committee noted an email from Cllr Mills expressing concerns that Melksham Town Council had expressed the wish to merge the Town and Parish Council and also requested that the East of Melksham housing be moved into the Town boundary before a 2017 boundary review.

Cllr Baines commented that it was unlikely there would be a boundary review concerning the Town Council prior to 2017 but when it happened it was inevitable that the East of Melksham development would go and that all that revenue will disappear.  At present, the expenditure is all in the rest of the Parish, excluding East of Melksham, and that expenditure will still be there in the future but the income will drop dramatically.  Cllr Baines felt that it was correct that East of Melksham development should be redefined as in the Town, as were previous developments such as Blackmore Road in the past.  

The average household pays just short of £38 now, and Cllr Baines proposed that this be raised by £2 per year to just under £40.  Residents of the town pay an average £76 per year. The Parish Council gave good value for money and have projects that require additional Reserves for the future.  
This year (2013/14) the cost per household was £37.93. This is based on a 2,760 taxbase x £37.93 = £104, 686.80 Precept plus top up grant from Wiltshire Council of £2,313.20 = £107,000 Total Income from Wiltshire Council.   In 2012/13 the Precept was £107,000 comprising of 2,821 tax base x £37.93.
Confirmation of the Parish Council’s taxbase for 2014/15 was received on 15th November at 2,966.74 with the Wiltshire Council caveat “We do not expect any further changes but as usual this will not be final until approved by Cabinet on 17th December 2013”. This is a rise of 206.74 on last year’s tax base figure.
2,966.74 tax base x £37.93 = £112,528.45.  For the budget an additional £2,500 has been added to this figure to give £115,028.45. This £2,500 addition to the Precept was agreed at the Finance Committee in May 2012 to go towards funding the Bowerhill Jubilee Sports Field.  Cllr Baines proposed a further addition to the Precept to bring the Total Income from Wiltshire Council of £120,000 comprising of £118,496.42 Precept + £1,503.58 Top up grant (See Min. 321/13 b). This would give a charge of £39.94 per average Band D household for 2014/15, a rise of £2.01.
Recommendation: The Precept for 2014/15 be £118,496.42 plus top up grant of £1,503.58 to give a total income from Wiltshire Council of £120,000.

Meeting closed at 10.02 pm

Chairman, 9th December 2013
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